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Good afternoon, Chairman Clemens and members of the committee. My name is Wade 

Kadrmas, and I serve as the safety and education officer for the North Dakota Highway Patrol. I 

am here to provide testimony in opposition to House Bill 1506. 

This bill amends North Dakota Century Code (NDCC) 39-07-01 by removing a bicycle and a 

ridden animal from being deemed a vehicle and, therefore, excludes those modes of 

transportation from being subject to NDCC 39-08-01, driving under the influence. 

House Bill 1506 would erode our state's impaired driving laws and foster a culture that is 

accepting of impaired driving. By not considering bicycles and ridden animals as vehicles for the 

purpose of enforcing 39-08-01, there could be inadvertent consequences. 

For example, in 2018 the highway patrol responded to a call of a bicycle operator causing a 

traffic hazard on Interstate 94 in the Fargo area on a busy summer afternoon. Thankfully, one of 

our officers arrived on scene and was able to prevent a tragedy from occurring. The bicycle 

operator had a blood alcohol concentration (BAC) of 0.26% and was arrested for DUI. Although 

this intoxicated individual was arrested for committing a violation of state law, it did not come 

without a price. As a result of this person's behavior, a crash resulted from other motorists 

slowing down and stopping to avoid hitting the bicycle operator. Although this event resulted in 

an arrest and a minor crash, not all impaired bicyclists are so lucky. 

Again in 2018, our agency responded to a report of an injury crash north of Fargo. A female was 

riding her bicycle on the shoulder of a county road during peak travel time. She attempted to 

cross the roadway without looking behind her and was struck by an SUV. One of our troopers 

arrived on scene within a few minutes of the call, just in time to see the failed attempts by the 

paramedics to save her life. Our officer immediately began to assess the crash scene and 

document all pertinent facts. After learning that the deceased female lived only a few houses 

away from the crash, a state trooper delivered the death notification to her husband and her 

adult sons. It was later learned that her BAC was 0.10%. 

These two examples illustrate the hazards created by riding a bicycle while impaired, and it is 

highly likely that similar incidents would increase if this bill were to pass because riding a bicycle 

impaired would no longer be a violation. 

To further complicate matters, an "electric bicycle" or e-bike is still considered a "bicycle," and, 

therefore, would not be subject to 39-08-01 if this bill were to pass. 






